
 STONE MOUNTAIN MEMORIAL ASSOCIATION

September 14, 2020

A Public Hearing of the Stone Mountain Memorial Association was held at Evergreen Conference Center at 10:30 a.m. on Monday, September 14, 2020.
ASSOCIATION MEMBERS PRESENT
Ray S. Smith, III, Chairman 
Joan Thomas 
Rev. Abraham Mosley 
Rey Martinez 
Carolyn Meadows (By Phone)
Perry Tindol (By Phone)
Roy Roberts
Jeff Cown, Director of State Parks & Historic Sites
ASSOCIATION MEMBERS ABSENT
Gregory B. Levett
OTHERS PRESENT

Bill Stephens, C.E.O.

Edna Zimmerman, Director of Finance/Administration

Chief Chuck Kelley, Director of Public Safety
Debbie Blihovde, Human Resources/Risk Manager
Duane Studdard, Director of Operations and Planning
Mike Lee, Asst. Director of Public Safety
The Stone Mountain Action Coalition members
Teresa Hardy, President of the Dekalb Branch of the NAACP
Several members of the public
CALL TO ORDER


Mr. Smith called the public hearing to order and stated that this public hearing was being held to allow for a presentation from The Stone Mountain Action Coalition. 

Mr. Smith told everyone that this was not SMMA’s regular board meeting. He said it was a time for the Stone Mountain Action Coalition to make a presentation to the Board. He said no action by the Board would take place today. 


The first speaker introduced himself as Miguel Santiago and thanked the Board for allowing them to speak about their concerns. He said that they collected stories from people concerning their experience and perspectives about the Carving. He said the people were from many different generations, ethnicities, and backgrounds. The reason they collected these stories was because the Coalition wanted these people to be acknowledged for how they were impacted and wants them to be considered when the Park decides on making a change.  


 Mr. Santiago said that the common thing he heard from everyone was that something had to change. The Stone Mountain Action Coalition wants to work with the Board to bring about change. 

Mr. Santiago read a story that Sarah Maude Merritt Finley shared. She talked about her parents coming home one night from Bethsaida Baptist Church in Stone Mountain. She said her parents were stopped by several Ku Klux Klan members. They were hiding in their white robes. Her parents were harassed and questioned. One of the KKK members appeared to be drunk and said that he thought her parents could be Dr. and Mrs. Martin Luther King, Jr. They finally let her parents go home after they produced identification. Her parents told her and her siblings what happened, and Ms. Finley had trouble sleeping.

Mr. Santiago then talked about experiences David W. Frederick had at the Park. Mr. Frederick said when he was young, he used to play in the Park. He said the Police Chief, at the time, told him that if he did not stop hanging around his white son, he was going to make sure no one would ever find his body. He said he had film of himself playing with his school band at the dedication of the Carving. He said that the Carving was a symbol of the racial experiences he had to experience. Mr. Frederick said that a sculpture or carving symbolic of a Phoenix growing out of the burning flames or the beauty of nature would be good. 


Mr. Santiago said he tells these individuals’ stories so that when they talk about their vision for the Park these experiences are recognized. He also wants these stories to be remembered accurately. Regardless of what happens here today we should not stop listening to these stories. 


Ms. Meymoona Freeman, a Co-Chair of the Stone Mountain Action Coalition believes that some of the features of the Park (confederate symbols and the Carving) are painful for many visitors. Georgia law states that SMMA will provide an appropriate and suitable memorial for the Confederacy, not a shrine for hate groups, rallies, or violence.

Confederate symbols across the country have created a rise in white supremacy and hate groups. They believe this Park, its symbols, and its message tend to draw white supremacists and create a danger. The Stone Mountain Action Coalition wants to ensure that these hate groups no longer feel emboldened here.


Mr. Dennis Collard thanked the Board for having a special meeting where they could speak. He said Georgia had been his home for twenty years. He said he comes to the Park frequently. Mr. Collard said he observed the diversity of the people who visit the Park. He said he also has observed that many visitors to the Park were African American families. He said it was shocking to him that these African American children had to walk among the Confederate battle flags and symbols just to enjoy the beauty of this amazing Park. 
He said they were not saying that all people who come to see the historical symbols are racist. The Stone Mountain Action Coalition are also not here to disrespect those who died in war. They believe that the Confederate symbols have a place in a museum. The reality of the Confederate battle flag is that white supremacists and hate groups have adopted it as their own. This identification is why these groups gather in the Park today. Georgia law requires the Board to maintain an appropriate and suitable memorial for the Confederacy. He said they are asking the Board to do what is suitable and appropriate for everyone.  



Mr. Collard stated that under Georgia law O.C.G.A. § 12-3-190 the Board was to:
1. Protect the natural areas situated within the Stone Mountain Park area;
2. Provide access to Stone Mountain for Georgia’s citizens, and;
3. Maintain an appropriate and suitable memorial for the Confederacy.

He said all Boards have discretion in the State to act in the will of the people, otherwise Boards would be of no use. The law gives the Board discretion with #3. They are asking that the confederate symbols be moved to an indoor museum setting. 

Mr. Collard said there has been much talk about the Carving being protected. He said that the Carving was not added to Georgia’s Public Monument Protection Law until 2001 (O.C.G.A. § 50-3-1). He said the monuments law allows for the preservation, protection, and interpretation of the monuments. These symbols, in an indoor museum, with interpretation would be allowed under this law. 

Mr. Ryan Gravel thanked the Board for allowing them to speak. He said they are not coming to the meetings to try and destroy things; they just want cooperation to update and create a real meaningful change at the Park. 
They gave the Board a copy of the Stone Mountain Action Coalition’s proposal.  He said that the Stone Mountain Action Coalition had three goals: 1) Remove confederate symbols, 2) Create an interpretation and contextualize the Confederacy, and 3) Tell a more inclusive story.  By accomplishing the first two goals they hope to bring in people who might not have come before. SMAC believes that to accomplish these goals, some things can be accomplished immediately, and some can be accomplished in the near-term.

Some immediate actions would be:
1. SMMA issue a public statement condemning racism, hate or violence in any form and state that the Park cannot be used by groups to rally racism, hate or violence;
2. Rename things in the Park named after the Confederacy;
3. Stop flying Confederate flags. They should be in a museum;
4. Remove all confederate references from signs, merchandise, online, and the logo of the Stone Mountain Memorial Association; and
5. Stop doing maintenance on the Carving.

Some Near-Term actions:
1. Rebrand and use new messaging to align with nature, racial reconciliation, and justice;
2. Have a market study done to see how to attract visitors once the confederate symbols are removed;
3. Redesign the Park;
4. Include the history of Native Americans and African Americans at Stone Mountain;
5. Concentrate more on the ecology, geology, and wildlife of the Park;
6. Consider removing or modifications to the Carving and other features or activities associated with the Confederacy;
7. Create new education programs to emphasize Geology, Ecology, Geography, and Biology; and
8. Consider a new interpretive center with inclusive and comprehensive exhibits about the Civil War.

Ms. Meymoona Freeman offered an American Flag to fly on the flag terrace instead of the Confederate Flag.
Ms. Teresa Hardy who is the President of the Dekalb Branch of the NAACP wanted to make sure they will be part of the conversation when considering changes in the Park. She said it was time for the Board to do the right thing.








___________________________









Ray S. Smith III, Chairman
Submitted by Debbie Blihovde
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